
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F801206

MARIANN MORRISON CLAIMANT

CONFECTIONATELY YOURS RESPONDENT

WAUSAU INSURANCE CO. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED JUNE 8, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 12, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 5, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 6, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on January 22, 2008.

3. The claimant sustained a 7 percent impairment to the body

as a whole.
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4. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on July

21, 2008.

5. The claimant’s temporary total disability rate is $213 and

permanent partial disability rate is $154.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that she has sustained
wage loss disability greatly in excess of her
7% permanent impairment.  The claimant
contends that her attorney is entitled to an
appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant is not entitled to permanent
disability benefits in excess of the 7%
impairment rating.”

The claimant is a twenty-five-year-old female who sustained an

admittedly compensable injury on January 22, 2008, while employed

by the respondent.  The claimant was employed as a cake decorator

and injured her lower back while moving three large buckets of

icing.  The claimant sought medical treatment and was diagnosed

with a herniated disc at L5-S1 with left leg radicular symptoms by

Dr. Keith Holder on March 4, 2008.

Dr. Gary L. Moffitt began to see the claimant for her lower

back difficulties on April 14, 2008.  He also placed the claimant

on work restrictions as follows:
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“She may continue to work, but should not
lift, push or pull with more than ten pounds
of force.  She should go from sitting,
standing to walking on an as needed basis and
should limit bending and twisting at the
waist.”

On June 3, 2008, Dr. James Blankenship, in a clinic note, made

the following recommendations:

“I have told her at present she has failed a
very longstanding and aggressive conservative
treatment plan.  I told her that considering
surgery now four to five months into this is
certainly not unreasonable.  I told her the
difficulty arises in how to treat her young
spine surgically.  I told her that if she were
older given the combination of L5 and S1
finding that I would recommend a simple
decompression with minimally invasive approach
and then an aggressive active physical therapy
program post decompression if she elected for
this.  I told her that it is possible that
arthrodesis would be needed on down the road
but a present this should be treated from a
minimalistic standpoint.  I told her that a
consideration of epidural steroid injections
in my opinion is not very reasonable given the
time duration.  Epidural steroid injections
are utilized frequently in treatment of
patients with radiculopathy, but it is
generally not felt to be of any long term
benefit and the patient is certainly in the
subacute heading to chronic pain category with
significant guarding of her back.  I have gone
over the risks and benefits of a simple
diskectomy and decompression, and after
discussing this with her at length, she has
elected to go home and discuss and call us.  I
told her that is a very reasonable thing for
her to do and I have encouraged her to call us
and then left us k ow where she wants to go
from here.  I will discuss this with Terry
Suggs, her case manager when Terry comes by
later today since she was not able to be here
for this office visit.”

On July 21, 2008, Dr. Blankenship authored the following

letter:
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“I understand from your letter dated 7/14/08
that Ms. Morrison has decided that she either
cannot make up her mind or has decided she
does not want to have surgical intervention.
If the patient does decide that surgical
intervention is something she is interested in
then certainly a consideration of this would
be reasonable as I have stated previously.  At
present, the patient has been afforded in my
opinion enough time to make a legitimate
decision about this and to date she has been
unable to do so.  Based on the fact that the
patient has had what I feel like is complete
conservative treatment and ability to get over
her current problem without surgical
intervention.  I do not feel like there is
anything else from a non-surgical standpoint
that would be of benefit.  I do feel like that
the patient’s disk herniation at L5-S1 is
symptomatic and causative of her current pain
complaints.  Since the patient at present does
not want to proceed on with surgical
intervention and is now nine weeks into a
decision making process without deciding to
proceed on with surgery I do feel like she is
a MMI.  Obviously deciding not to undergo
surgical intervention is well within the
patient’s right but is it also reasonable to
expect that after this time duration that a
decision could be rendered based on extensive
consultation.

The patient is in my opinion at MMI, if she
elects for surgical intervention in the future
then that would certainly be a consideration.
She does qualify for an impairment raring
based on table 75 under subheading 2C
unoperated on disk herniation which would
qualify her for a 7% impairment to the body as
a whole based on the fourth Edition AMA
Guidelines.

The total amount of chart review time for this
narrative which was based on a reasonable
degree of medical certainly and dictation was
15 minutes.”

At the time of the hearing, the claimant still had not come to

a decision about surgery.  The claimant is requesting that the
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Commission consider wage loss as a result of her compensable

injury.

To prove wage loss the claimant must show that her physical

impairment from her compensable injury of January 22, 2008, caused

her an inability to earn a similar wage from her pre-injury

condition.  The wage loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to earn a

livelihood.  Emerson Electric v Gaton, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3rd

848 (2001).

To do this, we must consider several factors that included

age, education, work history, motivation to return to work,

transferable job skills, and income differential.

Here the claimant is only twenty-five years of age, and while

she does not have any college education, testimony supports that

she achieved above average grades in high school and received her

diploma.  The claimant has a work history that only includes cake

decorating.  She began doing decorating in high school and

continued until her compensable injury.

The claimant has not worked since her injury on January 22,

2008.  Dr. Blankenship found the claimant to be at maximum medical

improvement on July 21, 2008.  There are work restrictions on the

claimant; however, she has not attempted to look for work inside

those restrictions.  Her motivation to return to any work other

than her previous job of cake decorating seems low and her

testimony is that she cannot decorate cakes with her restrictions.
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At the hearing, it was evident that the claimant is a bright

and intelligent young lady.  She presented herself and spoke well.

I believe that she would do well working with the public.  Cake

decorating certainly takes many skills and those skills could serve

the claimant well in other lines of work.  Patience, attention to

detail, and creativity are all skills needed to decorate cakes and

are also skills desired by many types of employers.

The claimant was making $10.50 per hour decorating cakes when

she was injured.  Given the factors that I have considered, I find

that there are many jobs that the claimant would be qualified to do

inside her work restrictions that would pay at least $10.50 per

hour.

The claimant has the burden of proving that she is entitled to

wage loss and she has failed to meet that burden.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 5, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 6, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to wage loss.

3. The claimant’s attorney is not entitled to an attorney’s

fee in this matter.

ORDER

Based on my foregoing findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny and dismiss this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


